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Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-8656  or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Burgess and Mr. Obimba would sit for the following case:

21-136

Jean & Samantha Marte


The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a two-car garage addition less than 35 feet from the front property line at 13 Gordon Road, Parcel ID 01002-007, Zoned LMDR

Jean & Samantha Marte, owners, were present to represent their request.  Mr. Marte reviewed the required criteria and explained the area for the record.  

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett asked why unable to move back further.  Mrs. Marte said that they were told that they were required to be 5 feet from their septic system.

Mr. Burgess said that the plan provided showed the driveway beyond home and why not go to the dent of the driveway.  Mrs. Marte said that was where their leach field was located at the end of their driveway.  She said that they went as close to the field that they felt comfortable without breaking the field.

Mr. Perkins asked if they were told could be no closer than 5 feet to the leach field.  Mrs. Marte said that was correct and the reason not putting back further.

Mr. Virr said that the drawing submitted appears to be larger than just a garage.  Mrs. Marte said that they said that they had planned to do submission but are not doing that now.   
Mr. Virr asked if proposal was a single-story garage.  Mrs. Marte said yes.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Corbett reviewed Mr. Mackey’s information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting a variance to allow the construction of a 24’ x 22’, 2-stall garage 17.78’ from the front property line where a 35’ front setback is required.

· The property is located in the Low Medium Residential Zoning District (LMDR).

· The reason for the request is that the location of the leach field prohibits the garage location to be further back from the front property line.

· If approved, permits and inspections will be required. 

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board. 

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Burgess said that he felt that the applicant met the criteria.

Mr. Corbett said he felt that it was a straightforward case consisting of a single-story garage.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record.

Mr. Burgess motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Mr. Corbett motioned on case #21-136 Jean & Samantha Marte to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a two-car garage addition less than 35 feet from the front property line at 13 Gordon Road, Parcel ID 01002-007, Zoned LMDR as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

Seconded by Mr. 
Vote:

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mr. Burgess:
Yes.

Mr. Obimba:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.
The application was Granted by a vote of 3-2-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Burgess and Mr. Tripp would sit for the following case.
Mr. Perkins noted for the record the following case that a separate motion would  be voted on separately as one part could pass where another could fail.   
21-137
Lansign Melborne Group



Owner:  Town of Derry

The applicants are requesting variances to the terms of Article VI, Sections 165-49.B.1.a & c, Section 165-49.C.4.b and Section 165-49.G.1.a of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to construct on these parcels a mixed-use development consisting of a two-level parking garage, first floor retail/commercial space, and four stories of multi-family residential development at 5 Abbott Court, Parcel ID 30026-001, 3 Central Court, Parcel ID 30037, 1 Central Court, Parcel ID 30038, Zoned TBOD

Andrew Holton, Lansing Melborne Group, said he was also present with Bob Duval from TF Moran to assist with any questions from the Board.  Mr. Holton reviewed the required criteria for the record.  He said that he has been working with the Town and TF Moran over the past several months to enact the master plan in its vision to revitalize downtown Derry.  Mr. Holton said that he has worked in the New Hampshire area for 20 years on various projects and reviewed some of them for the record.  He reviewed the proposed site plan for the record.
Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked if the residential procedure could be explained.  Mr. Holton said that the residential layout would be located on the third through seventh floors.  He said that there would also be allocated areas for green space where people could gather and have grills and chairs.  Mr. Holton said that it would be designed to complement the rail trail pocket area and the designs are still in the preliminary stages.

Mr. Duval said that the drafts are in early stages in designs and will be working with the Town according to specifications as well with landscaping etc.

Mr. Perkins said he was curious of the conceptual plan of how it would play out over the parking area.  Mr. Holton said that the proposed is designed for 2 structured parking layers and the third level with outdoor seating and parking area.  He said that it would be an amenity to be level with the rail trail as currently there were two flights of stairs.

Mr. Perkins asked if the residential layout of 4-6 studio units and size.  Mr. Holton said that they model a 60 1-bedroom/20 2-bedroom studio/20 2-bedroom apartment scenario but may adjust to area as in the past 2-3 years studios have become more popular so would need to review market and be conservative with estimates.

Mr. Corbett asked if the proposal was 22 percent studio and other 2 percent go to 2 bedroom or 1-bedroom apartments.  Mr. Holton said could go both ways as early stage in marketing.  

Mr. Corbett asked what the thought to the parking was.  Mr. Holton said it was to meet the trends of urban development needs. 
Mr. Corbett asked if there would be resident parking and patron designation.  Mr. Holton said that the focus would be shared use but not worked out yet.  There may be possible metered parking or sublet parking.

Mr. Duval said that the parking of downtown has been described in the Land Use Regulations for the Town.  He reviewed proposal for the record.

There was some discussion with regard to parking.

Mr. Tripp said that it would have been nice to have a hard copy before meeting as hard to review back and forth on the screen.  He asked who would make the decision to rent parking.  Mr. Holton said that the Town would or be outsourced and a matter for future discussion. 
Mr. Tripp said he understands goal to bring business to downtown and hopes to expand use of parking is a concern as there is currently no overnight parking in the winter months.

Mr. Corbett asked if the parking requirements in the ordinance goes to the number of units.  Mr. Wentworth said currently requires 1.5 spaces per bedroom any alternative would require a variance.

There was more discussion with regards to parking.

Mr. Perkins said that the proposal is multiple phases and if phase 2 was looking at additional parking.  Mr. Holton said it was still reviewing and seeking to help accessibility with Town’s Feasibility Study so other elements to review.  He said here today seeking variances to implement first priority.

Mr. Corbett said he was concerned of increase of studio use and asked to change to 20%.   Mr. Holton said that architectural studies still need to be performed and seeking to create clear possible max so not have to come back for any modifications so would like to maintain the flexibility.
Mr. Donlon said that a 2-bedroom unit may have 1 bedroom and other utilized for office.  Mr. Holton said that 1 space per bedroom is standard as a single person may rent a 2-bedroom unit and utilized the other bedroom as an office.

Mr. Donlon asked if seeking parking spaces to be 1 per bedroom.  Mr. Holton said yes.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Corbett reviewed Mr. Mackey’s information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are seeking to develop the above referenced parcels, currently owned by the Town of Derry, as a mixed-use development with two levels of interior parking, 1 level of retail/commercial space and 4 stories of residential apartments.  The proposal would also include combining the 3 lots into 1 parcel.

· Section 165-49.B.1.c Density; - to build 138 dwelling units per acre where 40 units per acre are allowed.  

· Section 165-49.C.4.b  Side Setback; - to allow more than 5’ side setbacks.

· Section 165-49.B.1.a  Studio Units; - to increase the percentage of studio units up to 22% where 5% is allowed.

· Section 165-49.B.1.a  Minimum Unit Size; - to build one-bedroom units as small as 500 sq. ft. where 750 sq. ft. minimum is required.

· Section 165-49.G.1.a; Parking Requirements; - to provide 330 spaces where 393 spaces are required.

· The Board may wish to decide to separately vote on each section as there are several different requests being made.

· If approved, Planning Board Site Plan Review would be required. 

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board. 

Mr. Wentworth said that this district the setbacks are 5’ max as to other areas are a 15’ setback.  

Mr. Duval said that this is a large structure and buffer requirements and not intent to build out to the property line.

Mr. Corbett asked what the proposed setbacks were.  Mr. Duval said that from the south 20’ the rail trail area would be 10’ and other would be 12-14’ maximum.

Mr. Tripp asked if there was a height restriction.  Mr. Wentworth said not at this time.
Mr. Tripp asked what the square footage was for the 3 sizes.  Mr. Holton said there would be 3 to 6 different styles with various layouts and square footage sizes.

Mr. Tripp asked if would be between 750 to 500 square feet.  Mr. Holton said yes. 

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Steve Pasco, 6 West Broadway, said he felt that the project was exciting for the downtown area and the variance for parking should be granted.  He said that one project would not solve all the downtown parking situation and feel the applicant is seeking to help balance some of the needs.   Mr. Pasco said he felt it meets the needs of the Town and the Community and look forward to seeing the development of the site.

Andrew Day, 32 Pond Road and 1.5 East Broadway Cask & Vine, said that he has been part of the downtown community since 2013 and when first opened most of downtown shops were unoccupied.  He used to look across the street to the building with broken windows now looks at a cleaned-up area.  Mr. Day said that he and his wife Alana have brought various venues to the downtown with Derry After Dark, Scavenger Hunts etc. to help bring people downtown.  He said that they wanted to build a second story for apartments on their building but found the structure would not support.  Mr. Day said that businesses struggle to stay open downtown, and this would impact all businesses not just downtown.  C&K Restaurant recently closed and was purchased and is currently under renovations to reopen as Hare of the Dog.  He said that they work, live and play in the historic downtown and hopes that the Zoning Board favors the requested variance to help revitalize downtown Derry.

Melanie Davis, 106 Scobie Pond Road, owner of The Grind & Racked, said she was born and raised in Derry and frequented the former businesses such as the Country Gentleman and her family rides bikes on the bike path.  She said that Derry needs downtown stable businesses and appeal to the Board to favor the proposal.  Mrs. Davis said that parking has always been a huge issue and felt that people do not mind walking to establishments if build and promote the right things and this is right.

Joshua Bourdon, Town Council, Village Brook Lane, said he wished to thank the Zoning Board and the presenters and various business owners showing their support for the project.  

Jim Morgan, Town Council, 5 Eastgate, said it was unique to sit here and think about where Derry was and where we are now.  He said that they were here now because of all the work from Town management, various Boards and the Economic Development Committee to put this project together and have worked very hard on proposal.  He said that Derry Town Council is in favor of this project and feel it is what Derry needs to help in it’s quest for revitalization.  Mr. Morgan said that the downtown area needs more density and more people to frequent and help support our local businesses.

Mr. Tripp asked if the concerns and realization like people said project was necessary and the Town’s major role believes will make successful.  Mr. Morgan said yes.

Neil Weatherbee, 18 Worthley Road, 2008 Town Council, said that the property has been vacant for several years and that due to the uniqueness nothing really fit.  Mr. Weatherbee said that he hopes the Board finds favor of the request as they need this step in order to move forward and urge them to make a leap of faith as this is an exciting project for Derry.  He said that staff, Town Council, etc. make sure this is the best interest for the Town and that details are worked out to best interest of Town with the Planning Board.
George Sioras, Town Planner, said he has worked for the Town of Derry for 37 years and have listened to the Business People and Town Councilors and they have hit it on the head that this is what Derry needs.  When he first came to Derry for his interview at the old Town Hall was located where CVS is now located in 1984 it was dark and dreary and not much was happening on the main street.  Mr. Sioras said that the Town worked on and adopted in 2020 a Master Plan that speaks of downtown redevelopment and the prime focus on revitalization of the downtown main street area.  Slowly there has been some changes, 1990 Roomet Airing, the original founders of Market Square of Portsmouth recommended to bury the overhead wires, tree plantings, stamped sidewalks, etc. said that you need to invest in the downtown area and make public improvements to show that you care.  Over the past years the Town has saved the Opera House, the State Court house used to be located in the opera house and relocated onto Manning Street, built the Derry Municipal Center in 2002, The Derry Rail Trail has been improved.  Mr. Sioras said that over the past 30 years the Town has made several public investments and feel that this project fits and is one of the goals of the Master Plan as in order to help promote businesses downtown need to bring people to the downtown area.  

Mr. Perkins asked what was formerly on the site.  Mr. Sioras said the site formally was Palmer Gas and the oil tanks have been removed.  Buckley’s Egg on South Ave, there were shoe factories and railroad train that used to bring milk, the area was industrial use with shoe factories.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Tom Carden, 2 Cunningham Drive, said that the Central Court map shows the Halcyon Club having rights to the parking in the area so there is a question of ownership.  He said he was also concerned with over 400 apartments coming forward in a small area.

Mark Flattus, Linlew Drive, said he was concerned with housing issue as there are to many apartments and set threshold lower.  He would like to see a buffer along the rail trail and has concerns for delivery for retail spaces how would they get there.  Mr. Flattus said that they are seeking over 100 plus apartments and feel to dense and would be overcrowding the area.
Mr. Corbett said that plan shows the rail trail to be 10-14 feet buffer setback.  Mr. Flattus said he would like to see trees or a natural fence and also did not want to see the Town responsible for cleanup.  

There was some discussion with regard to setback and number of bedrooms.

Donna Lato, 3 Sawyer Court, said she was opposed to the whole deal as lot currently is never full except on functions and have concerns with traffic as there is elderly housing there and she also concern with buffer.
Steve Trefethen, abutter of 8 unit multi-family structure and multiple property owner, he said that this Board is experiences and knowledgeable and should know what was going on.  Mr. Trefethen provided the Board an outline with notes of the area and proceeded to review the material for the record.

Mr. Perkins asked what his prime concern was.  Mr. Trefethen said his concern was that there was no hardship and that the proposed use would be spot zoning.

Mr. Perkins said that the applicant is here seeking relief.  Mr. Trefethen said that hardship was not established and have proof that another project fits the area.

Mr. Perkins said that hardship is also geographic issue and looking at latitude and if approved saying that this project would be harming public interest.   Mr. Trefethen said yes and that other projects can be done that meet the regulations.

Mr. Trefethen read more of the provided information that he had submitted to the Board for the record.
Mr. Perkins said that testimony provided by the applicant states that more parking would be available.  Mr. Trefethen said he disagreed.

Mr. Perkins noted for the record that they would hear rebuttal and that the meeting ends at 10:00 PM and asked if would like to proceed or be continued to the next meeting.

Mr. Holton said that he appreciates the opportunity to respond and that hardship criteria can be put together.

Mr. Corbett motioned to extend the meeting until 10:10 PM.

Seconded by Mr. Burgess.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
Rebuttal
Mr. Duval said that in addressing the first concern of the size of the lot and project proposed that there has been a survey of the property and preliminary drawings are underway.  He said in hearing arguments he does not feel that they do not understand the development of the proposed project outline as geared to 1 bedroom and studio apartments not full families.

Mr. Holton said that they do not anticipate family rental and not designed to that layout.

Mr. Duval said the concern of parking would not be taking away but adding additional parking and have submitted documents and support in proposal.  He said that this is not the time to get into legal arguments and feel values of surrounding properties would increase as proposal will enhance the area.

Mr. Perkins said that testimony was stated with regard to contamination.  Mr. Duval said DES documented and has been resolved.

Mr. Perkins asked if parking garage would be monitored.  Mr. Holton said yest it would have electronic surveillance and structured parking.

Mr. Burgess asked if the residential area would be secured.  Mr. Holton said yes.

Mr. Perkins said that the regular parking spots standard for planning or per design of Land Use Regulations.  Mr. Duval said that there is no uniform standard and that Town’s adopt various standards.

Mr. Holton said that in review of the impact study for the Town and this design would be the highest layout for investment.
Mr. Perkins said that he would like to close this portion of the meeting and continue at the next regular meeting.

Mr. Burgess motioned on case #21-137 Lansign Melborne Group, Owner:  Town of Derry to the meeting of December 16, 2021.
Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Approval of Minutes
Mr. Perkins said that since the Board was missing two members, he would like to table the minutes to the next meeting.

Mr. Virr motioned to table the minutes of November 4th and November 16th to the next meeting. 

Seconded by Mr. Corbett. 
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn

Mr. Burgess motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn at 10:05 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes – January 6, 2022

Mrs. Evans motioned to approve the minutes of December 2, 2021 as written.

Seconded by Mr. Tripp.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess,  Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins
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